### **PolicyLink**

# **Breaking the Cycle:**

From Poverty to Financial Security for All



## Acknowledgments

PolicyLink would like to acknowledge and thank Heather McCulloch, Joe Brooks, and Alexandra Bastien for their contributions to this document. We would also like to thank Citi Community Development and the Ford Foundation for their generous funding support.

© 2016, 2015 PolicyLink. All rights reserved.

PolicyLink is a national research and action institute advancing economic and social equity by Lifting Up What Works<sup>®</sup>.

http://www.policylink.org

# **Breaking the Cycle:**

From Poverty to Financial Security for All

Christopher Brown Lisa Robinson

### Contents

- 1 Executive Summary
- 2 Introduction
- 6 The Challenge: Systems that Prolong Inequality and Financial Insecurity
- 7 The financial system perpetuates poverty and financial insecurity
- 9 Disparities in education hinder financial security
- 10 The justice system deepens poverty for many low-income communities
- 12 Financial barriers to health and well-being
- 13 An "upside down" tax code
- 14 The Case for Hope: How Systems Can Be Reformed to Enhance Financial Security
- 15 Reforming the Financial System through More Just and Fair Practices
- 18 Reforming the Education System through Cradle-to-Career Supports and Financial Empowerment
- 21 Reforming the Justice System through More Equitable Approaches to Fees, Penalties, Debt, and Child Support
- 23 Reforming the Health-Care System to Support Financial Literacy
- 24 Reforming the Tax System to Be More Equitable
- 27 Policy Recommendations
- 30 Conclusion
- 37 Author Biographies

# **Executive Summary**

Building financial security involves harnessing the array of resources, capabilities, and institutional supports that enable vulnerable families to sustain themselves, thrive, and move up the economic ladder. It also requires reform of the systems finance, education, justice, health, and tax—that impact family financial well-being.

Today, pervasive financial insecurity among American households threatens the future of our families,

communities, and the nation's economic prosperity. Almost half of all American households and two out of three households of color do not possess enough savings to sustain themselves for three months if their income were disrupted. One-third of African Americans and Latinos have no financial assets at all.

The ability to earn and accumulate assets determines whether families can leave poverty behind and achieve economic security. Assets include both tangible and intangible resources such as cash savings, a college education, stocks and bonds, or a home. Without assets, families may be able to subsist day-to-day, but will not be able to cope with a financial emergency, save for their children, or invest in a better future.<sup>1</sup>

The larger, interconnected systems and institutions that weave through our lives can support or inhibit a family's ability to improve their financial security. In fact, specific features of some systems actually strip assets and wealth from the most vulnerable families and communities, increasing their financial *insecurity* and deepening poverty.

This paper explores and provides examples of how key changes to components of the financial, education, justice, health, and tax systems can strengthen—rather than undermine—households' financial security, and increase economic inclusion. Reformed policies and practices within these systems would embody the following features:

- A financial system that enables all families to have access to the basic financial products and services—such as bank accounts, home mortgages, business loans, and retirement accounts—that are critical to building a secure future.
- An educational system that provides high-quality academic preparation—beginning with universal pre-school integrated with school-based and community-based financial education programs that put all students on the road to career success and prosperity.
  - A justice system that eliminates practices that result in debt and incarceration of lower-income people due to their inability to pay fines, fees, and court-ordered child support.
  - A health system that strengthens and safeguards the financial security of vulnerable families through the integration of financial education into health services delivery, and the enhanced regulation of medical debt collectors.
- A national tax system that would improve the ability of lower-income individuals and families to build savings, invest in the future, and send their children to college by making tax benefits more equitable and accessible.

This paper describes innovative approaches that integrate a focus on building financial security across programs, while reforming the systems that most affect the balance sheets of lower-income families and families of color. The featured approaches run the gamut from small local programs to state and federal policy reforms and initiatives. These innovations and the changes that they represent to key systems may be adapted and expanded to strengthen the financial security of vulnerable people and communities nationwide.

As our nation becomes increasingly multiracial and multicultural—by 2044, people of color will be the majority—the principles of just and fair inclusion must be embedded in our systems and institutions so that we can build a future in which all can participate, prosper, and reach their full potential.

Two out of three households of color do not possess enough savings to sustain themselves for three months if their income were disrupted.

## Introduction

Persistent poverty has complex roots and defies easy solutions. Approximately 46 million people in the United States live in poverty; of those, close to *a quarter* are in the labor force.<sup>2</sup> They, and the additional 54 million who earn just enough to subsist above the poverty line, demonstrate that employment alone is insufficient to achieve economic stability or prosperity. Anti-poverty experts and advocates have long understood that a variety of systems, policies, and practices exacerbate poverty. Even individuals working one or multiple jobs, as many do, are often unable to permanently change their economic status.



Flickr/Mike Juliano

In fact, specific features of the larger systems that we interact with daily actually deepen poverty by stripping assets away from our nation's most vulnerable families and communities. These impacts are no doubt at the center of the popular saying that "the system" is rigged against the poor. The key to effectively addressing poverty is dismantling systemic barriers to economic mobility and financial security. This integrated "systems" approach requires a focus on increasing *assets* for low-income households, not just income.

Assets are economic resources such as cash savings, a college education, emergency savings, or a home.<sup>3</sup> A household's assets (what they own), minus what they owe, constitutes its wealth. Wealth is different from income in that wealth is the *stock* of items of economic value in a household, and income refers to the *inflow* of economic resources.

While the notion of building "wealth" may seem irrelevant to the circumstances of those at the bottom of the economic ladder, acquiring a basic level of savings (wealth) is a crucial first step for families to break the cycle of poverty. Without a savings safety net, even a small disruption—such as a child's illness or a vehicle breakdown—can push families into high-cost consequences that can unravel their financial lives. In short, income allows families to *get* out of poverty, assets are how they *stay* out.<sup>4</sup>

The persistence of poverty is intimately connected to the enormous wealth gap that divides our nation. The top 10 percent of households possesses three-quarters of all the wealth in America. The vast majority of all people in the United States, the bottom 80 percent, account for only 13 percent of the nation's wealth.<sup>5</sup> The racial wealth gap—the difference in net worth between households of color and that of their White counterparts—is even more acute. White households own 13 times the wealth of Black households and 10 times the wealth of Hispanic households. The loss of wealth that occurred during the Great Recession compounded the wealth gap. While wealthier families are recovering, many lower–income households and households of color continue to experience decreasing net worth.<sup>6</sup>

The impacts of wealth inequality are far reaching and contradict the core American values of equal opportunity, hard work, and upward mobility. While the wealthiest families accumulate disproportionate benefits from the expanding economy, millions of families at the middle and bottom of the economic ladder are living in a state of perpetual financial insecurity.

These families are surviving on a day-to-day level, but they cannot cope with a financial emergency or save for the future.<sup>7</sup> In fact, almost half of all American households, and two out of three households of color, do not possess sufficient savings to sustain themselves for a minimum of three months if their income were disrupted; and one-third of African Americans and Latinos do not own any financial assets.<sup>8</sup>

### Building financial security for all

At PolicyLink, we use the phrase "building financial security" rather than "building assets" in order to convey the array of resources, capabilities, and institutional supports that enable vulnerable families to sustain themselves, thrive, and move up the economic ladder. Achieving financial security involves harnessing the full set of systems that impact a family's finances.

Empowering struggling families to contribute to and benefit from the economy requires a simultaneous commitment to *people* and *place*, because people and place outcomes are interdependent. Building the financial security of community residents helps create strong, stable neighborhoods—places



Serve Rhode Island

with thriving businesses, good schools, secure and appealing housing, and a tax base that supports important amenities and services. Strong, stable places, in turn, are critical for building and maintaining the financial security of people—providing access to good schools, jobs that pay decent wages, affordable rental and homeownership opportunities, affordable financial products and services, and all the other resources that support a good standard of living and make it possible for families to plan for the future.

The United States is in the midst of an unprecedented demographic shift and, today, the majority of newborns are children of color. Because of their financially precarious circumstances, many lower-income households and people of color are not positioned to contribute to or reap the benefits of economic growth, a fact that is detrimental not just to struggling families and communities but to our nation as a whole.<sup>9</sup> Addressing wealth inequality and enabling lowerincome families and families of color to build financial security—long a matter of social justice and morality—is now an economic imperative. As the nation approaches its multiracial, multicultural future, equity—just and fair inclusion into a society in which all can participate, prosper, and reach their full potential—must be embedded in our interconnected systems and institutions as a guiding force. An equity-driven agenda, informed by a robust emphasis on building the financial security of individuals and families, would erase barriers and create real pathways for low-income people and people of color to permanently exit from poverty, shape the new economy, nurture opportunity-rich neighborhoods, and contribute to growth and democracy.

We must ensure that the broader systems with which all families interact serve to build, rather than erode, their financial security. A key step to building financial security is fixing policies and practices within the financial, education, health, justice, and tax systems that perpetuate financial *insecurity* and deepen poverty. For example, in large segments of impoverished communities, people lack access to the basic financial products and services that are critical to building a secure future such as bank accounts, home mortgages, business loans, and retirement accounts. Many lack access to the education they will need to secure the good jobs that lead to upward mobility. in credit that is ruined by medical debt,

Too often, lower-income people are forced to deplete their

minimal savings to cover medical bills. These crises can result

while also subjecting them to additional health consequences brought on by financial insecurity. Lower-income communities of color routinely face court fines, fees, and penalties for minor infractions that quickly bring about insurmountable debt and even incarceration when they cannot pay. The

tax system also prevents lower-income people from benefiting from the wealth-building public subsidies in the form of tax deductions, credits, exclusions, and preferential rates that wealthier families use to offset the costs of homeownership, send their children to college, and save for retirement.

We can and must reverse the impacts of these systemic inequities—and the knowledge, experience, and tools already exist to make this a reality. Over the past two decades, the asset-building field has forged significant and innovative approaches to promote economic mobility among lowerincome households. It has developed and tested a variety of strategies and public policies that help struggling families save, invest, and preserve financial assets. Yet, in the face of the widening racial wealth gap, there is a tremendous and urgent need to bring these efforts to scale by embedding financial security approaches into the larger systems that affect the household budgets of low-income people of color. An integrated systems approach to building financial security is key to developing broad economic inclusion, mobility and, ultimately, financial security for all.

An integrated systems approach to building financial security is key to developing broad economic inclusion, mobility and, ultimately, financial security for all.

financial security are yielding promising results in communities approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, ly, financial Approach to rity is key to omic inclusion, rity is key to omic inclusion, rity is key to omic inclusion, rity is key to rity is key to omic inclusion, rity is key to rity is key to

quicker results when high-quality,

one-on-one financial counseling is woven into the delivery of other social services.<sup>10</sup> Low-income renters whose monthly rental payments are recorded on their official credit reports are raising their credit scores, thereby overcoming a major credit-access barrier. Clients at free tax preparation sites are being connected to new savings accounts that enable them to use their refunds for accumulating assets.

Current efforts to overcome interconnected barriers to

This paper explores how a financial security approach can be embedded into several systems that profoundly impact people living in poverty—the financial, education, justice, health, and tax systems. It highlights how thoughtful policy change, practical on-the-ground innovations, and service integration can eliminate barriers and place struggling families on the path to stability and prosperity. While features of other systems also limit families' ability to achieve financial security, these five systems are highlighted because their reform would create powerful financial security opportunities for low-income families and families of color. The paper concludes with a set of policy recommendations informed by effective strategies to establish financial security and economic inclusion for all.

### The Challenge: Systems that Prolong Inequality and Financial Insecurity

### **Systems Strip Assets From Low-Income Households**



Involvement in the justice system has been shown to worsen poverty and inhibit financial security, especially for communities of color. Health disparities and lack of access to affordable services exacerbate poverty.



The U.S. tax system leaves low-income households behind, and inhibits savings.



The financial system, through predatory lending institutions in underbanked communities, perpetuates the cycle of poverty.



Disparities in the education system hinder access to quality and affordable options.



Families build financial security in the context of larger public and private systems that impact us all financially. This section describes policies and practices within the financial, education, justice, health, and tax systems to illustrate how they undermine, or limit, lower-income households' efforts to achieve financial security.

# The financial system perpetuates poverty and financial insecurity

Access to bank accounts, home mortgages, business loans, and retirement accounts—combined with sound financial advice—is critical to establishing long-term financial security. However, more than nine million American households lack a bank account, and an additional 24 million have bank accounts but still use high-cost alternative financial services such as check-cashing outlets to meet their needs.<sup>11</sup> Some 60 million adults use high-cost lending products such as sub-prime mortgages, payday loans, and auto-title loans, including half of all African Americans and nearly 45 percent of Latinos, despite qualifying for more standard loan products.<sup>12</sup> Millions of families have no alternative to these products. Many cannot qualify for conventional credit because of low credit scores or poor credit history. Low wages and a lack of emergency savings force people to turn to predatory lenders for cash to cover unforeseen expenses, or to tide them over until their next paycheck. Banks often do not provide small loans (under \$500) and, if they do, strict underwriting standards prevent many low-income borrowers from qualifying.<sup>13</sup> As a result, households using high-cost credit products are those that can least afford it—with an average annual income of about \$25,000 they spend approximately \$2,412 on fees and interest, or nearly 10 percent of their income.<sup>14</sup>

### Predatory mortgage lending

Due to aggressive marketing of high-cost mortgage loans in communities of color during the early 2000s, Black and Latino households received these products at three times the rate of White borrowers. Lenders targeted minority communities for high-cost mortgages, even when those borrowers could have qualified for more traditional and safer products. As a result, African American homeowners are 86 percent more likely to be "underwater"—saddled with a mortgage that is higher than the value of their homes—than Whites, while Latinos are 36 percent more likely to be underwater than are their White counterparts.<sup>15</sup>

In the resulting foreclosure crisis, Black, Latino, and Asian households lost over half of their wealth.<sup>16</sup> Since then, families whose homes were foreclosed upon continue to face ongoing financial insecurity. They cannot access home equity to pay for higher education or secure their retirement; have limited access to mainstream credit because of lower credit scores; no longer have a cushion against unexpected financial hardships; and have lost their primary means of transferring wealth to their children.<sup>17</sup> With nearly 20 percent of loans in minority neighborhoods foreclosed upon or seriously delinquent, the cascading effects of decreasing home equity and declining property values have jeopardized the economic stability of entire communities.<sup>18</sup>

# Payday loans and other predatory financial products

Payday loans are the most expensive short-term consumer loans on the market, with an average annual percentage rate

of 400 percent.<sup>19</sup> Many borrowers become trapped in loans they cannot repay—rolling over the same debt multiple times, and incurring excessive fees on relatively small initial loan amounts.<sup>20</sup> Ninety percent of the industry's loan volume is generated from borrowers who

Payday lenders are nearly eight times as concentrated in neighborhoods with the largest population of African Americans and Latinos compared to White neighborhoods, draining nearly \$247 million in fees per year from these communities.

commit to at least five loans per year, and 60 percent involves borrowers with at least 12 loans per year.<sup>21</sup> According to research conducted in California, payday lenders are nearly eight times as concentrated in neighborhoods with the largest population of African Americans and Latinos compared to White neighborhoods, draining nearly \$247 million in fees per year from these communities.<sup>22</sup>



AP Images/*Matthew* Lutts

Other wealth-stripping, fringe financial products and service providers include check-cashers, who charge an average of \$40 per payroll check; high-fee subprime credit cards; and auto-title loans that often result in the loss of a borrower's automobile. Although only 30 to 50 percent of the value of the vehicle is used as collateral, if the borrower fails to make full repayment on time, he or she can lose the entire value of their car, not just the outstanding loan amount.<sup>23</sup> Losing a vehicle typically impacts workers' ability to travel to and keep their jobs, further spiraling families into recurring financial crises.

> Low-income families are unable to establish the foundations for financial security because they lack access to bank accounts, home mortgages, business loans, and retirement accounts. The use of alternative, high-risk products often result in escalating debt and, in the case

of home mortgages, foreclosure and loss of equity. These wealth-stripping practices disproportionately impact families and communities of color, hindering economic mobility and widening the wealth gap.<sup>24</sup>

# Disparities in education hinder financial security

High-quality education from early childhood through college, along with strong community supports, lays the foundation for career success and financial stability. However, key disparities along this education continuum limit the ability of lower-income students and students of color to achieve financial security over the course of their lives. This section highlights the features of the education system that contribute to disparate outcomes.

Lower-income students and students of color are the least likely to attend high-quality preschool, making them more likely to begin school late and lag behind throughout their academic experience.<sup>25</sup> In addition, persistent housing segregation limits school options for these students, because they typically do not live in middle class or affluent

neighborhoods with high-quality schools. As a result, lower-income students of color often do not have access to the high-quality curricula and highly qualified teachers offered in schools located in wealthier, predominantly White neighborhoods.

#### Poor academic preparation directly

impacts an individual's future employment prospects, and their long-term financial security. By 2018, 45 percent of all jobs will require an associate's degree.<sup>26</sup> Unequal access to good schools particularly impacts students of color, whose employment opportunities are already limited by structural barriers. Disparities in the quality of education that Black and Latino students receive place them four grades behind White students academically by the time they reach high school.<sup>27</sup>

The median wealth of Black and Latino families whose top earner graduated from college is less than the median wealth of White families whose top earner dropped out of high school.



Andadolu Agency

Black and Latino students are significantly challenged by the high cost of college. With limited family resources in comparison to White students, they are forced to seek out less expensive schools, work excessive hours, reduce study time, and acquire more debt.<sup>28</sup> Once they have enrolled in

> college, fewer Black and Latino students complete their studies and obtain a degree.<sup>29</sup>

Key components of the education system hinder, rather than support, the ability of low-income students and students of color to achieve career success and financial stability. This is

proven by the median wealth of Black and Latino families whose top earner graduated from college, which is less than the median wealth of White families whose top earner dropped out of high school.<sup>30</sup> These inequities across the educational trajectory culminate in stark disparities in financial security.

### The justice system deepens poverty for many low-income communities

Interaction with law enforcement and the judicial system all too often worsen poverty and present additional barriers to financial security. Criminal justice policy and practice over the past several decades has fueled the disproportionate incarceration of men of color—currently one in 15 Black adult men are serving time in prison or jail, as are one in 36 adult Latino men.<sup>31</sup> With so many working-age men separated from the labor force and facing employment barriers as ex-offenders, residents of lower-income communities of color face a unique set of constraints to establishing stable and prosperous lives.

A comprehensive discussion of how the justice system as a whole impacts the economies in communities of color is beyond the scope of this paper. This section highlights how disparities in enforcement, fines, and fees—as well as practices related to the determination and collection of child support obligations—impact the ability of lower-income families and communities of color to create financial security.

### Enforcement, fines, and fees

Localities and states nationwide are increasingly using fines and fees as a way to increase revenues. In many cases, these practices are applied unequally and/or have inequitable impacts on people of color, causing minor offenses to escalate into crushing burdens of jail, poverty, and a cycle of insurmountable debt.

The recent Department of Justice report on Ferguson, Missouri, revealed how local police and court practices disproportionately target Black residents for greater enforcement and harsher punishments.<sup>32</sup> During 2012-2014, African Americans accounted for 85 percent of vehicle stops, 90 percent of citations, and 93 percent of arrests made by Ferguson Police Department officers, despite comprising only two-thirds of Ferguson's population. African Americans were 68 percent less likely to have their cases dismissed by the court. In addition, the court failed to provide clear and accurate information about charges or court obligations, and defendants were not adequately informed about how to seek a reduction in fines due to financial incapacity, or to pursue payment alternatives such as community service.



Getty Images News/Michael B. Thomas

Furthermore, African Americans were disproportionately more likely to have minor offenses snowball into crippling debt, which often resulted in jail time because of inability to pay, as well as the loss of their driver's license, employment, or housing.<sup>33</sup>

In California, increased traffic-related fines and late fees have resulted in four million Californians with suspended licenses because they are unable to pay the resulting debt. Once an initial deadline is missed, courts routinely deny people the right to a hearing unless they can pay the total amount owed in advance. These practices disproportionately impact people of color.<sup>34</sup> The state of Tennessee suspends driver's licenses for unpaid debts stemming from *any* criminal case;<sup>35</sup> 40 percent of suspended license holders are Black, while Blacks comprise 16 percent of the state's population. A New Jersey study found that 42 percent of suspended license holders lost their jobs as a result.<sup>36</sup> In addition, the debt incurred from mounting fines and fees adversely impacts on credit scores, further inhibiting financial security.

#### The purpose of child support is to promote the economic

Child support debt

and social well-being, health, and stability of children whose parents are divorced. However, child support policies and practices can have the opposite effect of their intended outcomes and undermine family financial security. In particular, it can force the most economically fragile parents *and* their families deeper into poverty.<sup>37</sup> One in four parents who are

ordered to pay child support are unemployed, and nearly one-third earn annual incomes below \$12,700.<sup>38</sup>

Judges, family courts, and child-support bureaucracies routinely set orders that are not based on actual income and assets but rather, on what they determine a parent is capable of earning.<sup>39</sup> While this may sound like an incentive for non-custodial parents to find work to meet their child support obligations, child support enforcement actions such as driver's license

suspensions and imprisonment actually hinder their ability to obtain and keep jobs.

Other enforcement actions include garnishing wages, placing liens on family members' assets, and reporting unpaid debt to credit bureaus—all of which damage credit scores and/or make it harder to become financially secure. In many states, family court judges may hold a parent in contempt of court for accumulating child support debt, which often leads to incarceration.<sup>40</sup> These actions are taken despite the U.S. Supreme Court determination that it is unconstitutional to incarcerate citizens for their inability to pay child support.<sup>41</sup>

Family members and friends commit their limited resources to help non-custodial parents (usually fathers) avoid incarceration for debt, further draining the assets of low-income families and communities.<sup>42</sup> Men without these supports who are imprisoned, upon release often find that their child support debt has increased to insurmountable levels during their prison stay. With an arrest and incarceration record, their prospects for employment are further reduced. Unemployment and debt can result in a father being jailed repeatedly for the same offense.<sup>43</sup> Furthermore, at least 35 states authorize interest charges for child support arrears. Colorado, Kentucky, Vermont, and Washington are authorized to charge 12 percent interest per year.<sup>44</sup>

Child support enforcement actions such as driver's license suspensions and imprisonment actually hinder family members' ability to obtain and keep jobs.

Most surprising, a significant portion of child support payments are not allocated to children and families. According to federal law, custodial parents who apply for cash assistance assign their right to child support payments to the state. Therefore, some of the poorest families do not benefit directly from child support payments because they do not receive the full amount from the non-custodial parent. As a result, nearly one-third of the national unpaid child support debt is owed to state and federal governments, regardless of financial

hardship or inability to pay on the part of the non-custodial parent.<sup>45</sup>

The policies and practices highlighted above wreak financial havoc on vulnerable families and communities. Court fines, fees, and penalties for minor infractions quickly accumulate in the form of insurmountable debt and, sometimes, incarceration when defendants cannot pay. Child support enforcement policies make it virtually impossible for low-income noncustodial parents to secure employment, access

affordable credit, or obtain financial aid for higher education. Rather than encouraging parents to responsibly provide for their families and build long-term financial security, the child support enforcement system pushes them into deeper poverty.

Breaking the Cycle: From Poverty to Financial Security for All

# Financial barriers to health and well-being

Health and financial security are deeply intertwined. This section highlights how disparities in health outcomes and access to services both contribute to and result in financial insecurity.

Factors shaping health include social factors such as faith, family, friends, language, and culture; economic considerations such as jobs, wages, savings, and business opportunities; physical characteristics of a neighborhood such as the presence or lack of parks, safe streets, pollution; and the service

Medical debt was the largest cause

of personal bankruptcy in 2013, as

1.7 million people lived in households

experiencing bankruptcy because of

health costs.

environment such as the presence or lack of grocery stores, transportation, health-care facilities, and libraries.

Just as some families and communities particularly people of color—have been excluded from full participation in economic life, many are also excluded from enjoying optimal health. Life

expectancy for African American men is approximately seven years shorter than that of White men; African American women can expect their lives to be about five years shorter than White women.<sup>46</sup> For communities that are experiencing economic decline and disinvestment, inadequate infrastructure exacerbates chronic conditions such as asthma and fosters infectious and communicable disease. Epidemics such as HIV or tuberculosis most severely affect low-income and people of color who lack the resources to obtain treatment.

The 2010 Affordable Care Act (ACA) made significant advances in rendering health care more affordable to lower- and middle-income Americans. The Commonwealth Fund Biennial Health Insurance Survey found that post-ACA implementation, fewer people experienced cost-related access problems and health-related financial difficulties. The number of adults who did not receive needed health care because of cost declined from 80 million people, or 43 percent, in 2012 to 66 million, or 36 percent, in 2014. The number of adults who reported problems paying their medical bills declined from an estimated 75 million people in 2012 to 64 million people in 2014.<sup>47</sup> However, one of the major coverage provisions of the ACA—expansion of Medicaid eligibility to all low-income individuals—was severely weakened by a 2012 Supreme Court ruling that allowed states to "opt out" of expanding Medicaid. Consequently, in the 22 states that have refused federal funds to expand Medicaid, to date, many adults in poverty fall into a "coverage gap." Because their earnings are below the federal poverty level, they cannot quality for ACA health premium tax credits to help them pay for private insurance, yet their states do not provide them with Medicaid.<sup>48</sup> Therefore, even with ACA in place, many lowerincome Americans continue to struggle with their health, the health conditions of their communities, and medical debt.

> Medical debt was the largest cause of personal bankruptcy in 2013, as 1.7 million people lived in households experiencing bankruptcy because of health costs.<sup>49</sup>

In addition to the adverse impact that poor health has on financial insecurity, research indicates that financial insecurity *itself* has a direct negative

impact on physical and mental health. According to a 2012 study by the American Psychological Association, the majority of Americans experience multiple causes of stress related to financial security: money (69 percent), work (65 percent), and the economy (61 percent) were the most frequently cited stressors.<sup>50</sup> An Associated Press-AOL health poll found that among the people reporting high debt stress, 27 percent had ulcers or digestive-tract problems, compared with 8 percent of those with low levels of debt stress, and 29 percent suffered severe anxiety, compared with 4 percent of those with low debt stress.<sup>51</sup>

Lower-income communities of color continue to face systemic barriers to optimal health. Sub-optimal health, in turn, is exacerbated by financial insecurity, which takes a toll on physical and emotional well-being, as well as financial resources.<sup>52</sup>

### An "upside down" tax code\*

The U.S. tax system plays a crosscutting role in several of the systems described in this paper. Here, we build on previous sections to examine the tax code as a powerful engine for generating savings and wealth for some, while tax code-based benefits remain inaccessible to lower-income and households of color.

The provisions in the individual tax code that are referred to as "tax expenditures"—including tax credits, deductions, exclusions, and preferential rates—are similar to direct spending or subsidies from the federal government (i.e., one dollar of *uncollected* revenue has the same impact as one dollar spent). Of the \$1 trillion in tax expenditures in the individual tax code, over half

expenditures in the individual tax code, over half (\$540 billion) is designed to encourage taxpayers

to save and invest—through homeownership (e.g., through the home mortgage interest deduction), higher education (e.g., tax deductions for tuition and fees), retirement saving (e.g., through employer-sponsored retirement plans), and other incentives.<sup>53</sup> The cost of these savings and investment subsidies exceeds the combined budgets of all federal agencies aside from the U.S. Department of Defense.<sup>54</sup>

Paradoxically, the poorer the household, the less it benefits from these supports. In 2013, the top 1 percent of households received more benefits from these tax subsidies than the bottom 80 percent combined.<sup>55</sup> Several key policy flaws contribute to these inefficient and inequitable outcomes:<sup>56</sup>

- Two out of three taxpayers do not itemize on their taxes (including 87 percent of households earning less than \$50,000), and they do not benefit from itemized deductions as a result.<sup>57</sup>
- 2. Most tax benefits are based on a person's tax rate, which is tied to their taxable income. Thus, higher-income earners receive the greatest benefits.
- 3. In most cases, the larger the asset that is taxed, the greater the benefit. For example, the benefit of the mortgage interest deduction is greater for households with larger homes and mortgages (because they have more interest to deduct) and less significant for households with smaller homes and mortgages.

Of the \$540 billion in subsidies, the top 1 percent of households received more benefits from these tax subsidies than the bottom 80 percent combined.

4. Many tax subsidies exclude low-income families because of the way they are structured. For example, a worker benefits from tax-incented retirement plans if (s)he has access to a retirement savings account; but roughly half of all workers do not have access to employer-based retirement plans.<sup>58</sup>

> Households of color are disproportionately excluded from many of the largest tax benefits. With lower homeownership rates, people of color are less likely to benefit from the mortgage interest deduction. Many families of color who do own homes do not earn enough income to benefit from itemizing their deductions.<sup>59</sup> Similarly, millions of workers of color, particularly Blacks and Latinos, do not have jobs that offer employerbased retirement savings plans. Those who do have access to employer-based plans may earn too little income to contribute to them and

benefit from the associated tax incentives.<sup>60</sup> Finally, taxpayers may only take advantage of preferential tax rates on investment income if they own assets such as stocks and bonds, and the vast majority of households of color do not.<sup>61</sup>

The tax code is a powerful engine for building savings and wealth. Public subsidies in the form of tax deductions, credits, exclusions, and preferential rates enable wealthier families to offset the costs of homeownership, send their children to college, and save for retirement. However, because of how these subsidies are structured, they are inaccessible to low-income households and households of color, precisely those who could benefit the most.

\* This term is attributed to CFED, used in from *Upside Down* to *Right Side Up*, CFED, 2014.

The Case for Hope: How Systems Can Be Reformed to Enhance Financial Security The following sections explore how positive changes, already underway in communities across the country, can transform the harsh conditions of poverty and debt experienced by over 45 million people living in poverty.<sup>62</sup> We describe both evolving opportunities and tested strategies for building financial security through changes to the financial, education, justice, health, and tax systems. These enhanced, reformed systems are referred to throughout the remainder of this paper as "equitable" systems.

These changes run the gamut from small local programs to local, state, and federal policy. A great deal of innovation is being employed within and among community-based and nonprofit organizations as they seek to address the multiple barriers experienced by their constituencies. They are designing and expanding promising program interventions, and forging new collaborations that synchronize financial security supports across multiple agencies, programs, and services. These innovations carry important policy implications for consideration by the public and private sectors. While action at the federal level is key for broad impact, some activities are governed at the state and local levels. Thus, state and local policy solutions play an important role in addressing problems and testing approaches in some jurisdictions, that can be adapted to other places.

This paper supports innovations at all of these levels. However, it does not purport to address *entire* systems. It highlights a subset of policies and practices within each system that are specifically related to building financial security, which can inform large-scale approaches to ensuring resources and opportunities are available to all.

# Reforming the financial system through more just and fair practices

Key innovations are emerging in relation to financial products and services that are expanding access to savings, credit, and investments for millions of lower-income families. This section examines how specific practices to increase financial security are being woven through education, social services, and workforce development programs. In conjunction with important policy reforms at the federal, state, and local level, these practices are helping families to build savings, access credit, avoid wealth-stripping loans, and enter the financial mainstream. An equitable financial system that enhances financial security for low-income people would embody the following features:

- 1. Integrate supports that promote financial security in the public and private sector.
- 2. Ensure access to affordable credit for all families.
- 3. Prevent families from falling victim to high-cost predatory lenders.

## Integrate supports that promote financial security in the public and private sector

A financial system built on improving financial security would help families acquire the skills to create and maintain a household budget, establish long-term goals, and effectively navigate choices among financial products and services. Access to these skills would be woven into education, social service, and workforce programs. Early childhood programs, for example, would teach parents to budget, improve their credit score, access appropriate products and services, manage their debt, and begin a college savings plan for their child. School curricula starting at the elementary level would include financial education components for youth.

Adults would gain access to multiple services to develop financial security through public programs and the workplace. In New York City, a pilot project paired access to a basic checking account with an average of one to two hours of financial counseling for adults transitioning from receiving



With the help of an NYC Financial Empowerment Center, Shelia and her counselor developed a plan to get her finances in order. In a year, she decreased her debt by half, increased her credit score by more than 100 points, and, as she hoped, became a proud homeowner. (NYC Department of Consumer Affairs)

public benefits. All 1,034 participants were offered bank accounts, and half were offered free one-on-one financial counseling with trained providers through New York City's Financial Empowerment Centers. Participants who received the counseling were more likely to stay current on debt payments at the six and 12-month follow-ups.<sup>63</sup>

In Chicago, the Cara program provides job training, placement, and retention services to jobseekers affected by homelessness and poverty. Core services include lifeand career-skills training, including financial education; industry-linked, hard-skills training; placement into permanent, quality jobs; and a full year of employment retention support. Coaches work with participants on developing long-term goals, including housing, education, debt repayment, credit amelioration, and budgeting. Cara also offers a matched savings program: if employed participants deposit at least \$20 a month into a savings account throughout their first year of employment, they receive a 5:1 savings match at the end of the year. Since its inception in 1991, Cara has placed more than 4,600 individuals into more than 6,400 quality jobs at one-year job retention rates of 70 percent or better. On average, participants save \$400 during their first year of employment.<sup>64</sup>

Building financial security is a long-term process and can be supported at key decision-making points in a person's life, such as starting a new job, having a baby, or paying taxes. The provision of financial literacy training and related products is most effective when these services are embedded in trusted community institutions, as the above examples illustrate. Folding support for financial capability into existing programs and services helps clients overcome multiple barriers, improves stability, and increases financial well-being.

#### Ensure access to affordable credit for all families

An equitable financial system would offer affordable credit and appropriate products and services that enable all households to save and build assets. Member-owned Community Development Credit Unions (CDCUs) embody elements of an equitable system. They were specifically designed to serve low- and moderate-income communities, and have pioneered efforts to deliver financial services to constituencies marginalized from the mainstream banking system. In addition, a variety of initiatives are working to support and encourage mainstream banks to offer appropriate products and services to lower-income households and households of color. One such initiative, "Bank on San Francisco," was launched by the treasurer of the City/County of San Francisco in 2006, and then replicated in cities nationwide. The initiative partnered with credit unions and mainstream local and national banks to increase access to bank accounts for people who cannot participate in the banking system. As a result, previously unbanked San Franciscans have opened more than 10,000 checking accounts per year since 2006.65 The Bank on 2.0 program, launched by the Cities for Financial Empowerment Fund, aims to take these efforts a step further by embedding banking access strategies in existing municipal



After joining an MAF Lending Circle, Helen built her credit and moved her family from a single room in a crowded house to a three-bedroom apartment. (Mission Asset Fund)

programs. Bank on 2.0 is developing systems and partnerships that leverage municipal service delivery to provide bank accounts and other financial products and services to low-income families.<sup>66</sup>

reports lending and repayment transactions to credit bureaus as bona fide financial activity. By formalizing these transactions, MAF enables clients to establish or improve their credit scores, opening doors to mainstream credit.<sup>70</sup>

A financial system built on improving financial security would offer creative and innovative mechanisms for lower-income families to establish and repair credit, a key access point to the financial mainstream. For example, the national Credit Builders Alliance (CBA) recently completed a pilot project that uses rental payments to help low-income renters establish credit and financial capacity. Rent reporting provides monthly rental payment notification to at least one of the major consumer credit bureaus for inclusion on traditional consumer credit reports.<sup>67</sup> CBA partnered with eight affordable housing providers enabling them to become credentialed

Credit Builders Alliance partnered with eight affordable housing providers enabling them to become credentialed with Experian Rent Bureau to submit rental payment reporting on behalf of 1,255 low-income residents. All residents in the pilot who initially had no credit history raised their scores to a high nonprime or prime score. Affordable credit is a key building block of financial security. Results from these and similar models can inform how public and private programs meeting diverse needs in lower-income communities may also serve to build credit and long-term financial stability. These efforts help families avoid predatory lending and the cycle of escalating debt, and they position them to enter the financial mainstream.

## Prevent families from falling victim to high-cost predatory lenders

An equitable financial system would ensure that booms and busts—similar to the subprime mortgage bubble and the

with Experian Rent Bureau to submit rental payment reporting on behalf of 1,255 low-income residents. Pilot project sites included affordable housing developments in Boston, Baltimore, Cleveland, Houston, Oakland, the Chicago suburbs, and communities in central Oregon and rural New Hampshire.<sup>68</sup> All residents in the pilot who initially had no credit history raised their scores to a high nonprime or prime score. Over three-quarters of participants experienced an increase in credit score, with an average increase of 23 points. In addition, the rent reporting process provided an opportunity for affordable housing providers to work with residents on progress toward other financial goals.<sup>69</sup>

Social loan programs are an innovative approach to expanding safe and affordable access to credit. For example, the Mission Asset Fund (MAF), based in San Francisco, has created a zero-interest, zero-fee social loan program called Lending Circles. The Lending Circles model is based on informal peer-to-peer lending practices that are common throughout the world, where friends and families come together to borrow and lend each other money as a community.

MAF's loans average \$1,200, and participants use them for such purposes as paying off debt, saving for education, and investing in small businesses. As the loan servicer, MAF provides management and oversight and, most significantly, subsequent financial crisis of the early 2000s—never decimate the wealth of so many vulnerable families in the future. At the federal level, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010 enhances financial security by creating new oversight authority and implementing regulations that prevent lenders from peddling deceptive and high-cost mortgages to unsuspecting borrowers.

Approaches to addressing other predatory lending practices seek to monitor and protect consumers from high-cost lenders by capping interest rates on payday loans, auto-title loans, and short-term installment loans. The federal Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) and states are currently designing mechanisms that curb predatory lending. Local governments are also acting to limit the proliferation of payday lenders and check-cashers by exercising their licensing and zoning authority. San Francisco, for example, enacted permanent zoning restrictions to create a restricteduse district; high-cost lenders are prohibited from operating in designated neighborhoods that already have a high concentration of payday lenders or check-cashers.<sup>71</sup> In addition to regulation at various levels, an equitable financial system would offer lower-income families an affordable alternative to predatory consumer loans. In Texas, for example, the Community Loan Center (CLC) Small Dollar Loan Program works with employers and nonprofits to provide loans of up to \$1,000 at 18 percent interest. CLC recruits employers to participate in the program at no cost to them and markets the loans to their employees. Employees apply for the loan online and, when approved, the funds are wired into their bank account. The loan is repaid through payroll deduction. As a pilot project, the CLC of the Rio Grande Valley made 2,000 loans in its first two years. Texas Community Capital (TCC) is partnering with nonprofits to expand the loan program statewide.<sup>72</sup>

Robust consumer protection and enhanced regulation of predatory lending can help vulnerable consumers avoid high-cost loans and the cycle of debt they often generate. Increased access to safe and affordable lending products helps clients build a history of accessing and repaying credit and establishes a foundation for future asset development.

The examples cited above highlight key components of an equitable financial system in action. Affordable financial products and services expand access to savings and credit for lower-income families. Supports integrated into public programs and the workplace—such as financial education, rent reporting to credit bureaus, and social loan programs help lower-income families establish bank accounts and a credit history. Federal regulation and actions taken by state and local governments provide essential protection to families and communities that are preyed upon by predatory lenders. While these examples represent a small subset of overall financial system activities, they represent key opportunities that can be expanded and leveraged to help families improve their financial security.

### Reforming the education system through cradle-to-career supports and financial empowerment

Key innovations are underway to increase access to highquality education available to all. An education system that secures the long-term financial security of children and families would embody the following features:

- 1. Provide high-quality preschool to all children, paired with a dual-generation approach to financial education.
- 2. Offer multiple opportunities for children and parents to learn and exercise financial skills throughout the school year.
- 3. Ensure tuition-free community college is available to all students.
- 4. Support the establishment of savings accounts for all children.

Early Childhood (0–5)	K–5th grade	6th-8th grade	9th–10th grade	11th-12th grade	College/Career
Family Financial	Basic Financial	Financial Readiness	Financial Capability	Asset Building and	Financial Security
Awareness	Education	Students take a	Students begin	Planning	Students are
Parents introduce	Students continue	comprehensive	developing financial	Students create a	educated, build
basic financial	learning basic	financial education	capability skills	budget for college	income from
concepts to their	financial concepts	class. Students	through work and	expenses and learn	employment, and
child and take steps	with parents and at	discuss college	savings programs.	about financial	build emergency
toward family	school. Parents	finance and	Parents learn about	products and services	savings, retirement
financial security	contribute regularly	affordability with	the various types of	they will encounter	savings, and other
including learning	to savings plans:	parents, and learn	college and the	during college.	assets to withstand
their credit score,	emergency savings,	more about	financial aid process.	Student and parents	economic shocks.
managing their debt,	college savings, and	household and		complete the FAFSA,	
building emergency	retirement savings.	personal finances in		understand the	
savings, and		culturally appropriate		Estimated Family	
beginning a college		contexts.		Contribution, and	
savings plan.				how to compare	
2 .				financial aid offers.	

#### From Cradle to College to Financial Security

Adapted from a chart by MEDA (Mission Economic Development Agency).

Place-based or community-centered approaches to education, economic mobility, and financial security such as the Harlem Children's Zone (HCZ) have demonstrated that rigorous academic preparation from pre-kindergarten through high school, paired with wraparound community supports, increases students' achievement and acceptance to college. For example, 100 percent of children graduating from the HCZ pre-kindergarten programs were assessed as "school ready." Ninety-five percent of HCZ high school seniors were accepted into college, far above the national average.

Federally funded Promise Neighborhoods are adapting and enhancing this comprehensive approach in communities

Replicating community- and school-based

approaches throughout Los Angeles would

(and families) who are better equipped to

contribute to economic life and prosper.

build an entire generation of students

throughout the country. Today, Promise Neighborhoods sites are supporting student academic achievement in schools, as well as providing access to financial education services through school curricula, community centers, after-school programs, and parentstudent events. These efforts offer a

template for place-based initiatives to incorporate this focus. This section highlights policies and practices that promote the integration of financial security into the educational continuum.

#### Provide high-quality preschool to all children, paired with a dual-generation approach to financial education

An education system built on improving financial security would establish universally available public preschool. Making high-quality preschool available to all has the potential to reduce the racial wealth gap by helping students of color to enter school better prepared to learn.<sup>73</sup> One study indicated that African American children who received quality preschool from infancy through five years of age completed more years of education, were more likely to attend a four-year college or university, and were less likely to become parents in their teenage years than similar students in a control group.<sup>74</sup> Another study found that children who participate in high-quality preschool programs earn higher salaries and accumulate more wealth than non-participating peers.<sup>75</sup>

Early childhood programs can also connect parents with financial education, counseling, and asset-building products. For example, the Eastside Promise Neighborhood in San Antonio, Texas, has launched a pilot program to provide financial counseling to parents who enroll their children in the institution's childcare program. In exchange for no- or low-cost childcare, parents are required to meet with a financial counselor for six sessions during the time that their child is enrolled in the program.

Offer multiple opportunities for children and parents to learn and exercise financial skills throughout the school year An equitable education system would provide children and families with multiple opportunities to access financial education, and learn about appropriate products and services that would build their financial security. The graphic opposite illustrates the ingredients for building financial security through each phase of the educational trajectory.

> Starting in the early grades, a comprehensive curriculum could help students and families envision and prepare—academically *and* financially—for post-secondary education. The curriculum would integrate student exposure to age-appropriate financial concepts

with access to financial products and coaching to support healthy financial behaviors. In Wisconsin and Texas, for example, provision of financial education and access to bank accounts improved students' attitudes toward saving and increased their understanding of personal finance.<sup>76</sup> These results led to the passage of statewide legislation to include financial education in school curricula.

The Los Angeles Promise Neighborhood operates the Families Save program to address the intergenerational cycle of poverty, and help students and parents build financial capacity. Families Save is based in 19 schools and dozens of community centers throughout the Promise area and provides both curriculum-based and community-based financial education. Middle school and high school students acquire first-hand personal finance experience by engaging in real-life purchasing choices like buying a car or applying for a credit card. Families receive coaching on banking, budgeting, and college financial aid options, and they can access matching monetary incentives to support their savings goals. These and similar strategies ensure that students and families develop a strong financial capability foundation to help them overcome multiple barriers to financial security. Replicating these community- and schoolbased approaches throughout Los Angeles would build an entire generation of students (and families) who are better equipped to contribute to economic life and prosper.

Breaking the Cycle: From Poverty to Financial Security for All

Student summer employment is another way for youth to build a foundation for financial security. In San Francisco, MyPath works with low-income teens already participating in the Mayor's Youth Employment and Education Program. MyPath provides participating youth with peer-to-peer coaching on savings skills and helps them access mainstream financial products, including savings accounts that allow for direct payroll deposits. In 2012-2013, youth participating in the program saved an average of \$1,210. Using the existing platform of a local government-funded summer employment experience represents a powerful and efficient approach to building skills for future financial security among lowincome teens.

### Ensure tuition-free community college is available to all students

An equitable education system would enable students to embark on a post-secondary course of study without going into debt. Making tuition-free community college available would remove barriers for lower-income students to pursue an associate's degree and/or complete requirements towards a bachelor's degree from a four-year college.

The Tennessee Promise program, initiated in 2014, provides two years of free community college tuition to Tennessee students. Aimed at increasing the number of students who attend college, it offers high school graduates a "last-dollar" scholarship, meaning the scholarship will cover tuition and fees not covered by federal or state grants and financial aid. Students may use the scholarship at any of the state's 13 community colleges, 27 colleges of applied technology or other eligible institutions, and must maintain satisfactory academic progress (2.0 GPA) to remain in the program.

In the first year of the Tennessee program, 57,000 students applied, representing almost 90 percent of the state's high school graduating class.<sup>77</sup> In addition to having his/her tuition covered, each student participating in Tennessee Promise also works with a mentor and performs eight hours of community service per term enrolled. Research suggests that these features, in addition to financial aid, enhance college enrollment, persistence, and completion.<sup>78</sup> In addition to providing free tuition, the state is also working with community and technical colleges to incorporate best practices in improving student graduation rates and job placement outcomes.

At the national level, the Obama Administration has proposed making two years of community college tuition free. The America's College Promise proposal would eliminate tuition for students who attend at least half time, maintain a 2.5 GPA while in college, and make consistent progress toward a degree. Nine million students could take advantage of free community college tuition if all states participated. The program would partner with states to waive tuition while promoting reforms to help more students complete at least two years of college. Students would enroll in community college programs that either fully transfer to local public four-year colleges and universities, giving students a chance to earn half of the credit they need for a four-year degree, or that are occupational training programs with high graduation rates that lead to degrees and certificates that are in demand among employers.<sup>79</sup> Threequarters of the average cost of community college would be covered by federal funding and states would contribute the remaining funds necessary to eliminate community college tuition for eligible students.<sup>80</sup>

As more jobs require more education, workers with only a high school diploma are finding it increasingly difficult to enter the middle class. Waiving community college tuition is a key strategy to enabling low-income students and students of color to attain a post-secondary degree and increase their earning potential.

### Support the establishment of savings accounts for all children

Children's savings accounts generate positive and interrelated financial security impacts. According to the Center for Social Development, for parents, the existence of a savings account in their child's name helps to make a college education a tangible goal; and research shows that they become more engaged in savings and financial management as a result.<sup>81</sup> For the child, having a savings account makes it easier to set goals for college and work toward them. Even modest savings can produce positive results: as little as \$3,000 in savings increases the odds that children will graduate from high school compared to children in families without savings.<sup>82</sup> Municipalities and states have initiated programs that provide every child with a savings account and help boost savings for lower-income children. In San Francisco, every child who enters kindergarten in a public school automatically receives a college savings account through the Kindergarten to College program. The City and County of San Francisco provides a seed deposit and a variety of savings matches to encourage families to save early and often. In Maine, the Harold Alfond College Challenge automatically opens and seeds a college savings account with \$500 for every newborn child. Louisiana uses tax records from the state Department of Revenue to automatically calculate a progressive match based on household income.<sup>83</sup> At the federal level, the American Dream Accounts Act, recently reintroduced in Congress, authorizes the creation of online college savings accounts combined with resources and support intended to help students, particularly low-income children, access a college education that leads to a career.<sup>84</sup>

The examples cited in this section illustrate ways to provide students and parents with access to financial capability supports along the educational trajectory and help lowerincome students attain a post-secondary degree, thereby increasing their future earnings and economic mobility.

### Reforming the justice system through more equitable approaches to fees, penalties, debt, and child support

The justice system faces overarching challenges in protecting safety and guaranteeing access to a fair legal process. It is beyond the scope of this paper to discuss comprehensive reforms that would make the system more equitable, humane, and effective overall. This section highlights a key set of practices related to enforcement, fines, fees, and child support that can help vulnerable families and communities build financial security. Promising steps are being taken by some state governments to reduce the spiraling impact of criminal justice fines and fees and institute more just and successful child support enforcement policies. An equitable justice system would embody the following features:

- Eliminate the practice of jailing defendants for inability to pay court-ordered fines and fees and offer opportunities for nonviolent offenders to reduce their debt from these fines.
- 2. Base child support on ability to pay.

- 3. Revoke the legal requirement that parents reimburse the state or federal government for welfare assistance provided to their children.
- 4. Allocate child support payments to activities that enhance financial opportunities for children.

Eliminate the practice of jailing defendants for inability to pay court fines and fees and offer opportunities for nonviolent offenders to reduce their debt from these fines Debt from mounting fines and fees mandated by courts keeps individuals in a state of perpetual instability and prevents then from accessing the resources they need—such as identification, employment, or housing—to be financially secure. A justice system built on improving financial security would take a different approach. The Colorado state legislature is leading the way in granting reductions in fines and fees and eliminating them altogether for defendants who cannot pay. In April 2014, the state passed a bill to ban debtor's imprisonment by establishing a process to determine which defendants cannot pay court-imposed fines.<sup>85</sup>

The federal government offers tools to states to reduce debt. Fugitive Safe Surrender, a national initiative of the U.S. Marshals Service, encourages persons wanted for nonviolent felony or misdemeanor crimes to voluntarily surrender to the law in a faith-based or other neutral setting and have their case adjudicated.<sup>86</sup> Those who turn themselves in receive favorable consideration from judges on reduction of their



Getty Images News/Michael B. Thomas

Breaking the Cycle: From Poverty to Financial Security for All

debt. The State of New Jersey's program has enabled almost 18,000 individuals to settle nonviolent warrants and court fines to date. During a Safe Surrender event at a New Jersey church, 63 percent of those who surrendered did so for outstanding traffic warrants. One-third surrendered on misdemeanor charges, and 4 percent did so for holding outstanding child support debt, family court warrants, or probation warrants.<sup>87</sup>

These types of programs and policy efforts can help alleviate the unnecessary pressures and barriers to financial security for low-income people, while also helping states recoup outstanding fees.

#### Base child support on ability to pay

A system built on improving financial security would implement child support policies that take into account a non-custodial parent's ability to pay, in addition to how much financial support the child needs. This approach increases low-income parents'

ability to support their children in an effective way, and allows for more accountability for fulfilling financial obligations.<sup>88</sup> While state formulas vary, Delaware, Hawaii, and Montana use the "Melson Formula" method, which recognizes supporting others is impossible until one's own basic support needs are met.<sup>89</sup> The Melson Formula helps ensure that child support orders reflect a non-custodial father's real income.

Research indicates that low-income parents will pay child support if they have the financial capacity to do so, and that many could afford to pay smaller child support obligations consistently.<sup>90</sup> Accordingly, using mechanisms that ensure child support obligations are in line with the non-custodial parent's actual income is a sound strategy to increase support to low-income children in need and also protect low-income fathers from further impoverishment as a result of child support debt. Basing child support on ability to pay should also take into account incarceration status of the non-custodial parent. If the parent is in prison, child support orders should be suspended to prevent the build-up of insurmountable debt. At a minimum, mechanisms for modifying child support orders for incarcerated non-custodial parents should be improved and made more transparent.<sup>91</sup>

The Child Support Savings Incentive Program allows non-custodial parents to open a 529 college savings account for their children. Every dollar deposited into the account results in Child Support Services reducing the non-custodial parent's stateassigned arrears by two dollars.

#### Revoke the legal requirement that parents reimburse the state or federal government for welfare assistance provided to their children

Child support payments represent an average of 40 percent of the income of poor custodial families who receive them. However, for families who receive Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), the state collects child support from non-custodial parents and keeps most of the payments to reimburse government coffers for the cost of TANF. *This money does not go to the families or children themselves*.

Current law requires that custodial parents who apply for cash assistance assign their right to child support payments over to the state. However, states can and should use their option, established by federal law in 2005, to "pass through" all child support payments to families, rather than retaining payments intended for children.<sup>92</sup> As of July 2013, 22 states passed through at least some of the child support collected, reflecting broad concern about the harmful impact on

> children when the state redirects child support payments to the government.<sup>93</sup> A number of states also disregard child support payments passed through when determining a family's eligibility, and level of assistance, for public assistance. Research shows that more generous pass-through and disregard policies increase the amount of child support received by custodial parents and

children on public assistance. These policies encourage fathers to work and pay child support, assist families in making the transition from welfare to work, and increase the financial security of families on TANF.<sup>94</sup>

Forty-four states have policies that forgive at least a portion of child support debt that is owed to the state as reimbursement for public assistance benefits.<sup>95</sup> While not all debt compromise programs reduce arrears to amounts that are affordable to parents, the financial impact on parents and families of reducing debt is positive. Evidence suggests that when faced with daunting amounts of debt that they will likely never be able to pay, lower-income fathers tend to not pay either their monthly or arrearage obligations. Debt amnesty programs encourage low-income fathers to pay their obligations as they become financially able to do so.<sup>96</sup> Policies and practices that maximize the support that lowincome children receive directly from non-custodial parents, and that forgive a portion of child support debt owed to the state, serve to increase the financial security of non-custodial parents and their children.

### Allocate child support payments to activities that enhance financial opportunities for children

If state policy requires the collection of past due debt, innovative approaches can ensure that children benefit directly. For example, Kansas Child Support Services, working in collaboration with the state treasurer, established the Child Support Savings Incentive Program to allow non-custodial parents to open a 529 college savings account for their children. Every dollar deposited into the 529 account for the child will result in Child Support Services reducing the non-custodial parent's state-assigned arrears by two dollars.<sup>97</sup>

Struggling with mounting debt keeps individuals in a state of insecurity and marginalization, and hinders them from accessing the jobs, housing, and education necessary for building stable and productive lives. The practices highlighted above represent important steps toward reversing the impact of fines, fees, penalties, and debt, and increasing opportunities for vulnerable families and communities to establish financial security.

# Reforming the health-care system to support financial literacy

A health-care system that promotes financial security, rather than undermining it, would broadly prioritize prevention and financial well-being as a strategy. It would include addressing community infrastructure issues and the lack of basic services that lead to poor health outcomes for low-income communities. Financial security is also a key social determinant of health.<sup>98</sup>

Recognizing the importance of a broad prevention approach, this section highlights policies and practices related to the health system that would specifically build and safeguard the financial security of vulnerable clients. A health system that reinforces family financial security would embody the following elements:

- 1. Use health services as an access point for financial services and support.
- 2. Improve regulation of medical debt collectors to protect vulnerable consumers.

## Use health services as an access point for financial services and support

A health system structured upon improving financial security would provide low-income families with access to medical services and the financial skills, tools, and supports necessary for stability, prosperity, and well-being. In the Delaware Valley, Clarifi, a nonprofit that provides credit and budgeting counseling at 24 offices, is piloting a new service delivery approach to integrate financial counseling into communitybased health-care organizations that provide a range of physical and mental health, legal, case management, and other services. Through a medical-financial partnership with a health care provider, Clarifi is offering its services at a health center in North Philadelphia. Patients who seek financial counseling are referred to a Clarifi financial counselor based onsite several days weekly. The counselor works with patients on strategies to manage spending, decrease debt, and increase savings. The 2015 goals are for the counselor to provide one-on-one counseling to approximately 150 individuals and for Clarifi to conduct educational workshops for up to 200 residents. A driving force for implementing the pilot is a desire to better understand how individuals' financial health can impact on their physical health and vice versa.99

In a nationwide effort, the National Association of Community Health Centers Community HealthCorps has trained its 500 AmeriCorps members in a financial education curriculum during its 2014-2015 program year. These AmeriCorps members work with health center clients throughout the country to improve financial decision-making skills. A centerpiece of these efforts is an online toolkit called Your Money, Your Goals,<sup>100</sup> developed and field-tested by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. The topics include:

- making spending decisions that achieve goals;
- ordering and fixing credit reports;
- avoiding tricks and traps in choosing financial products;
- making decisions about repaying debts and taking on new debt;
- keeping track of income and bill; and
- deciding whether to open a checking account, and understanding what's needed to do so.

AmeriCorps members using this toolkit are deployed in 200 medically underserved communities in partnership with 36 community health centers and partner agencies. They have received training and follow-up resources to utilize the toolkit effectively with clients.<sup>101</sup> Members use the toolkit to help patients develop a spending/saving plan, understand debt and debt resolution, and set and track money-related goals. As of March 2015, 18,193 patients had received financial education assistance from AmeriCorp members.<sup>102</sup>

### Improve regulation of medical debt collectors to protect vulnerable consumers

Recent federal action is helping to mitigate some of the negative impacts of medical debt on vulnerable families. The U.S. Treasury Department and Internal Revenue Service issued new rules in 2014 regulating debt collection practices of nonprofit, tax-exempt hospitals (applying to about two-thirds of hospitals nationwide). The new rules mandate that tax-exempt hospitals evaluate a patient's need for financial assistance before they refer a case to a debt collector, report debt to a credit agency, place a lien on a patient's home, or move to garnish a patient's wages. In addition, the rules prohibit hospitals from charging patients who are eligible for financial assistance more than the amounts generally billed to people who have insurance.<sup>103</sup>

While these regulations are an important step forward, practices of for-profit medical providers are not affected (approximately 40 percent of the hospital market).<sup>104</sup> Please see the next section for policy recommendations to address this issue.

Health and financial security build upon and reinforce each another. The policies and practices highlighted above represent opportunities within the context of the health system to increase financial security and reduce medical debt, and significantly improve the health and well-being of vulnerable families and communities.

# Reforming the tax system to be more equitable

As co-chair of the national Tax Alliance for Economic Mobility, PolicyLink is working with over 35 national partners to advance tax reform proposals that build the long-term security of lower-income families and families of color. Drawing from the work of the Alliance, an equitable tax system would embody the following features:

- 1. Make tax benefits accessible to lower-income individuals and households.
- 2. Boost the capacity of lower-income individuals and families to save and invest in tax-incentivized accounts.
- 3. Make tax-incented savings simple and automatic.

This section highlights opportunities for increasing financial security through the tax code.

## Make tax benefits accessible to lower-income individuals and households

A tax system built on improving financial security would make tax code-based savings and investment incentives more equitable by restructuring certain tax benefits as credits, preferably refundable credits. Tax credits are accessible to the two-thirds of households who do not itemize their deductions. Refundable credits are the most progressive form of tax benefit, as even the lowest income families—those who pay payroll taxes but have little or no income tax liability—can benefit from them. A taxpayer whose tax credit is greater than his or her tax liability will actually receive a direct payment from the government.<sup>105</sup> The discussion below highlights how tax credits in general, and refundable credits in particular, can help lower-income households.

The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and the Child Tax Credit are examples of existing tax benefits that are refundable and directly benefit lower-income working families. In the 2013 tax year, the most recent year for which data is available, over 27 million working families and individuals received the EITC.<sup>106</sup> The Child Tax Credit (CTC) offsets the cost of raising children through a partially refundable credit worth up to \$1,000 per child. An estimated 38 million people received the CTC in 2013.<sup>107</sup> Critical improvements to these programs will expire in 2017, affecting 50 million Americans—including 25 million children—unless Congress takes action to make them permanent.<sup>108</sup> An equitable tax system would make the

improvements permanent and extend the benefits to low-income workers who are not raising children. Childless low-income adults and non-custodial parents currently receive little or no benefit from the EITC and as a result, are being pushed deeper into poverty.<sup>109</sup> Furthermore, because the EITC cannot be claimed by those under the age of 25, millions of lowincome parents are being excluded from the program's proven benefits of promoting

(EITC) and the Child Tax Credit (CTC) are examples of existing tax benefits that are refundable and directly benefit lower-income working families. In 2013, 38 million people received the CTC.

The Earned Income Tax Credit

Improving the Savers Credit is another approach to expanding access to financial security. The Savers Credit is intended to help low- and moderate-income households save for retirement by providing a tax credit for contributions made to eligible

retirement plans. However, because the credit is nonrefundable, it does not benefit low-income households that have little or no liability for federal income tax, exactly those who need it most.<sup>114</sup>

Finally, an equitable tax system would improve higher education tax subsidies like the American Opportunity Tax Credit (AOTC) for lower-income families. Currently, 40 percent of the AOTC is

refundable, which helps make college more accessible to low- and moderate-income households. As part of an equitable tax system, it would be expanded to a 100 percent refundable credit, enhancing its ability to benefit lowerincome students and their families.<sup>115</sup> In addition, the AOTC is set to expire in 2017; however, it should be converted into a permanent feature of the tax code.

### Boost the capacity of lower-income individuals and families to save

In addition to accessible tax incentives, an equitable tax system would offer matching funds to help low- and middle-income families to save. For example, the Financial Security Credit would facilitate and encourage savings for lower-income families at tax time. Families would apply for the credit on their federal income tax form and be able to divert a portion of their tax refund into an approved savings product of their choice, including retirement accounts, college savings plans, U.S. savings bonds, certificates of deposit, and savings accounts. They would receive a 50-cent match for every dollar of savings, up to \$1,000, held for at least eight months.<sup>116</sup>

The Financial Security Credit Act was introduced in the 113<sup>th</sup> Congress, based on New York City's SaveUSA model, which offers low-income families a mechanism and an incentive to start a savings account at tax time. In the process of filing their taxes, low-income New Yorkers open a bank account for the deposit of their tax refunds. If they leave their initial deposit untouched for a year, they receive a 50 percent match (up to \$500). During the 2011 and 2012 tax seasons, over 3,300 individuals opened accounts and pledged to save an average of about \$550 each. Approximately 70 percent of individuals fulfilled their commitment each year, saving nearly \$2.5 million total.<sup>117</sup>

work, alleviating poverty, supplementing low wages, and supporting economic mobility.<sup>110</sup> The EITC should be extended to childless low-income workers starting at age 21, as proposed by Republican and Democratic leaders and the Obama Administration.

Another step to building an equitable tax system would be to improve the mortgage interest deduction (MID). The MID allows taxpayers to deduct mortgage interest from their tax bill, but it is not accessible to households that don't itemize or don't own a home. The MID should be converted into a refundable credit so that lower-income homeowners can access the benefits. In recent years, several bipartisan committees in Congress have proposed changes to the MID to make it more accessible.<sup>111</sup> In addition, a tax credit for renters would make the tax system more equitable by helping lower-income non-homeowners offset high housing costs.<sup>112</sup>

Subsidizing households to build assets, rather than debt, would be another promising step in the right direction. Economists with the Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center have made several proposals to this end. Key components include 1) limiting the size of the MID (so that larger mortgages do not result in larger "rewards" in terms of tax treatment), and 2) eliminating the property tax deduction (which would remove a de facto incentive for taxpayers to incur greater debt through the purchase of more expensive properties and deduction of the correspondingly large property tax from their tax bills).<sup>113</sup>

#### Make tax-incented savings simple and automatic

Children's Savings Accounts (CSAs) would help put every child in the country on the path to financial security. Automatically created at birth, the accounts would help families save for higher education, homeownership, retirement, and other mobility-enhancing purposes. CSAs

have been proposed for over a decade at the federal level—the America Saving for Personal Investment, Retirement, and Education (ASPIRE) Act has been introduced in Congress, with bipartisan support, since 2005.<sup>118</sup> The ASPIRE Act creates an account for all children at birth, seeded with \$500 and an additional deposit for children of low-income parents. Similar proposed legislation, USAccounts, establishes an account for every child at birth, seeded with an initial deposit of \$500 from the federal government. Children of lower-income

would be automatic, IRAs would function as an ongoing retirement savings plan, thereby giving all workers access to tax-benefitted retirement savings.

Because contributions

complete in December 2015 and will lay the groundwork for legislation to establish an auto-IRA program. The Illinois Secure Choice Savings Program, passed by the Illinois Legislature in 2014, gives workers at Illinois firms with more than 25 employees access to an employer-based, individual retirement savings account, into which they contribute

> savings through automatic deductions from their paychecks. All employers with more than 25 employees participate in the program. Some 30 states are poised to pass similar proposals.

An additional retirement savings option, President Obama's proposed "myRA" (my retirement account), would automatically allow individuals to save up to \$15,000 in a government bond as a "starter" account for retirement savings. Employers that choose to participate make contributions through automatic

payroll deductions. The U.S. Treasury launched a small pilot program for the free accounts at the end of 2014 and expansion of the program is currently in progress.

Another proposal, from the Center for American Progress, calls for the creation of a Universal Savings Credit that simplifies existing incentives in the tax code by turning deductions into one credit. Taxpayers would receive the credit as a percentage of their contribution to an eligible savings account, regardless of income or tax liability, with federal matching funds offered for lower-income households. Savings could be used for a wide range of purposes, such as paying for health care, education, buying a first home, starting or expanding a business, or simply emerging from an income disruption such as unemployment or retirement.<sup>120</sup>

Proposed reforms to the U.S. tax code described in this section would help make tax benefits more equitable and accessible by:

- converting itemized deductions into refundable credits;
- turning nonrefundable credits into refundable credits;
- making it easier for lower-income families to save; and
- creating more incentives to save via public matching funds.

These and similar measures build on the provisions and scope of the tax system to strengthen the financial security of lower-income families.

family's savings through an increase in their refundable Child Tax Credit.<sup>119</sup> These federal proposals build on the strong track record of children's savings account models initiated by states

households are eligible for an additional match to their

and municipalities, discussed above in the reforming education section.

An equitable tax system would make retirement savings simple and automatic for everyone, including low-and moderate-income workers who do not have access to retirement plans. In recent years, "automatic IRA" policies have been proposed at the federal and state levels. These policies require employers, above a certain number of employees, to provide workers with the means of savings through tax-benefited retirement savings accounts. Employers would enable employees to make automatic, direct deposit contributions into an Individual Retirement Account (IRA) unless they decide to opt out and not participate. Because contributions would be automatic, these accounts would function as an ongoing retirement savings plan, thereby giving all workers access to tax-benefitted retirement savings.

In 2012, the California legislature passed legislation creating the California Secure Choice Retirement Savings Trust. The legislation required a market feasibility study before establishing automatic retirement accounts for six million Californian workers without access to a workplace retirement plan. The feasibility study is expected to be

## Policy Recommendations

Enormous potential exists to enhance and reorient public policies to help struggling households build their financial security. The following policy recommendations are drawn from innovative policy and practice described in the previous sections.

#### Financial System Policy Reforms (see earlier section for examples):

- Localities, states, and the federal government should support and replicate promising local innovations that achieve the following:
  - Expand access to financial capability supports.
  - Build credit scores.
  - Increase access to affordable financial products for vulnerable households.
- Congress should maintain the integrity of the Dodd-Frank consumer protections that regulate lenders and reject legislative attempts to weaken or dilute its provisions.
- State and local governments should expand efforts to regulate and limit predatory lending.

#### Education System Policy Reforms (see earlier section for examples)

- Localities and states should support and expand local innovations that achieve the following:
  - Automatically enroll kindergartners in college savings programs.
  - Integrate financial education and financial literacy training into school curricula and youth summer employment.
  - Provide students and parents access to information about college and career options.

- Make high-quality preschool available to all children.
- Integrate evidence-based financial education programs into school curricula at all levels.
- Make tuition-free community college available to all students.
- Establish college savings accounts to benefit students in need.

### Justice System Policy Reforms (see earlier section for examples)

- States should mandate reductions in court fines and fees that disproportionately impact low-income people and communities of color.
- Localities and states should eliminate the practice of jailing defendants for inability to pay debt and offer opportunities for nonviolent offenders to reduce their debt from court-ordered fines.
- States should reform child support payment structures to reflect the non-custodial parent's ability to pay.
- States and the federal government should repeal existing requirements for low-income parents to reimburse the state or federal government beyond the actual amount needed to support the child.
- Any collected reimbursements to the state and/or federal programs should be used for purposes that enhance financial security for the children such as savings accounts, universal pre-K, and financial education programs.

#### Health System Policy Reforms (see earlier section for examples):

- States should accept federal funds to expand Medicaid programs (or offer a similar alternative) to address the health coverage gap experienced by adults who earn below 100 percent of the federal poverty level.
- Health-care providers should integrate financial services and support into existing health care services and interactions with clients.
- The federal government should improve federal regulation of medical debt collectors and for-profit hospitals to protect vulnerable consumers.

### 1040

#### Tax System Policy Reforms (Federal):121

- Make tax code-based benefits more accessible to lowincome households by turning deductions into credits, preferably refundable credits that are accessible to lower-income families with little or no tax liability.
- Make the temporary improvements to the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and Child Tax Credit expansions permanent, and extend the benefits of the EITC to lower-income workers without children and younger workers, who are currently excluded.
- Provide low-income households with tax incentives to encourage flexible savings.
- Make tax benefits of homeownership more accessible and equitable.
- Establish a refundable tax credit for renters.
- Make the American Opportunity Tax Credit 100 percent refundable and permanent to better assist lowincome students in obtaining a post-secondary degree.

- Make the Savers Credit refundable so that it can support retirement savings by lower-income working families.
  - Make savings incentives simple and automatic:
  - Create a child savings account at birth for every child in the country.
  - Provide all workers access to an employer-based, portable, individual retirement savings account (auto-IRA) into which they contribute savings through automatic deductions from their paychecks.
  - Continue to expand and strengthen the federal "myRA" program, which grants workers access to a retirement account and supports their saving through automatic payroll deductions.

## Conclusion

Closing the wealth gap and building an equitable and prosperous future demands that we advance policies and practices to strengthen the financial security of vulnerable individuals and families, and transform struggling neighborhoods into strong, stable communities. These outcomes are mutually dependent.

Incorporating a clear and consistent focus on building financial security into pre-existing programs serving lowerincome communities has already begun and is yielding promising results. Practitioners around the country are helping low-income renters improve their credit scores and enter the financial mainstream; integrating financial education into school curricula, community health services, and workforce development programs; and helping parents and students in struggling communities budget for college and successfully navigate financial aid options. Continued support is needed for these innovative efforts to expand and reach all who can benefit.

Simultaneously, we must ensure that the broader systems with which every American interacts serve to build financial security for all. Every child, regardless of their income or race, should be able to access high-quality education, starting with preschool. Each family should have equal access to safe and affordable financial products, and financial incentives to save for the future. Every senior citizen should enjoy a secure retirement.



To achieve these goals, major shifts in policy and practice are needed, requiring sustained advocacy and diverse leadership that spans sectors and issues. Advocates have a key role to play in working with policymakers at the local, state, and national levels to ensure that the promising strategies and practices highlighted in this paper are institutionalized. Support for lower-income households to build savings, meet financial goals, and fully participate in economic life should become standard practice throughout the systems that affect us all.

## Notes

- 1 Jennifer Brooks, Kasey Dietrich, Lebanon Sims, Jr. and Solana Rice, Excluded from the Financial Mainstream: How the Economic Recovery is Bypassing Millions of Americans, CFED, 2015, http:// assetsandopportunity.org/assets/pdf/2015\_Scorecard\_Report.pdf.
- 2 "A Profile of the Working Poor, 2012," Bureau of Labor Statistics, March 2014, <u>http://www.bls.gov/opub/reports/cps/</u> <u>workingpoor\_2012.pdf</u>. The Bureau of Labor Statistics defines "working poor" as people who spent at least 27 weeks in the labor force, that is, working or looking for work, whose incomes still fell below the official poverty level.
- 3 "Why Assets Matter," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2013 <u>http://cfed.org/assets/pdfs/</u> <u>WhyAssetsMatter\_2013updates.pdf</u>.
- 4 Alexandra Bastien, "Income is How You Get out of Poverty, Assets are How You Stay Out," Rooflines, January 22, 2015, <u>http://www. rooflines.org/3996/income\_is\_how\_you\_get\_out\_of\_poverty\_</u> assets\_are\_how\_you\_stay\_out/.
- 5 Ruy Teixeira and John Halpin, "Creating an All-In Nation," in *All-In Nation: An America that Works for All* (Washington, DC: PolicyLink and Center for American Progress, 2013), 7-24.
- 6 "An Uneven Recovery, 2009-2011—A Rise in Wealth for the Wealthy; Declines for the Lower 93%," Pew Research Center, April 23, 2013, <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2013/04/23/</u> a-rise-in-wealth-for-the-wealthydeclines-for-the-lower-93/.
- 7 Jennifer Brooks, Kasey Dietrich, Lebanon Sims, Jr., and Solana Rice, "Excluded from the Financial Mainstream: How the Economic Recovery is Bypassing Millions of Americans," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>assetsandopportunity.org/assets/pdf/2015\_Scorecard\_Report.pdf</u>.
- 8 Rebecca Tippet, Avis Jones-DeWeever, Maya Rockeymoore, Darrick Hamilton, and William Darity, Jr., *Beyond Broke: Why Closing the Racial Wealth Gap is a Priority for National Economic Security, Center for Global Policy Solutions*, 2014, <u>http://</u> <u>globalpolicysolutions.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/</u> <u>Beyond Broke FINAL.pdf</u>.
- 9 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), "In It Together: Why Less Inequality Benefits All," OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/employment/in-it-together-why-lessinequality-benefits-all 9789264235120-en#page18</u>, page 18.
- 10 New York City Department of Consumer Affairs Office of Financial Empowerment, "Building Financial Counseling into Social Service Delivery," 2014, <u>http://www1.nyc.gov/assets/dca/</u> <u>downloads/pdf/partners/Research-BuildingFinancialCounseling</u> <u>intoSocialServiceDelivery.pdf</u>.
- 11 "2013 FDIC Survey of Unbanked and Underbanked Households," FDIC, <u>https://fdic.gov/householdsurvey/</u>.

- 12 James H. Carr, "Wealth Stripping: Why It Costs So Much to be Poor," *Democracy: A Journal of Ideas, 2012, <u>http://www.</u> <u>democracyjournal.org/26/wealth-stripping-why-it-costs-so-</u> <u>much-to-be-poor.php</u>.*
- 13 "Protections from Predatory ShortTerm Loans," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2013, <u>http://cfed.org/assets/</u> <u>scorecard/2013/rg\_PredatoryLending\_2013.pdf</u>.
- 14 "Providing Non-Bank Financial Services for the Underserved," Office of the Inspector General, USPS, 2014.
- 15 <u>http://globalpolicysolutions.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/</u> Beyond Broke FINAL.pdf.
- 16 Tippet et al., Beyond Broke.
- 17 Debbie Gruenstein Bocian, Wei Li, Carolina Reid, Roberto Quercia, "Lost Ground, 2011: Disparities in Mortgage Lending and Foreclosures," Center For Responsible Lending, 2011, <u>http://</u> <u>www.responsiblelending.org/mortgage-lending/research-</u> <u>analysis/Lost-Ground-2011.pdf</u>.
- 18 "2013 Update: The Spillover Effects of Foreclosures," Center for Responsible Lending, 2013, <u>http://www.responsiblelending.org/</u> <u>mortgage-lending/research-analysis/2013-crl-research-update-</u> <u>foreclosure-spillover-effects-final-aug-19-docx.pdf</u>.
- 19 Haydar Kurban, Adji Fatou Diagne, Charlotte Otabor, "The Economic Impact of Payday Lending in Economically Vulnerable Communities," Howard University Center on Race and Wealth, 2014, <u>http://www.coas.howard.edu/centeronraceandwealth/</u> <u>reports&publications/1214-the-economic-impact-of-payday-</u> <u>lending-in-economically-vulnerable-communities.pdf</u>.
- 20 James H. Carr, "Wealth Stripping: Why It Costs So Much to be Poor," *Democracy: A Journal of Ideas*, 2012, <u>http://www. democracyjournal.org/26/wealth-stripping-why-it-costs-somuch-to-be-poor.php</u>.
- 21 Uriah King and Leslie Parrish, "Springing the Debt Trap," Center for Responsible Lending, 2007.
- 22 Wei Li, Leslie Parrish, Keith Ernst and Delvin Davis, "Predatory Profiling: The Role of Race and Ethnicity in the Location of Payday Lenders in California," Center for Responsible Lending, 2009, <u>http://www.responsiblelending.org/research-publication/</u> <u>predatory-payday-overshadows-emerging-market</u>.
- 23 Carr, "Wealth Stripping: Why It Costs So Much to be Poor."
- 24 Sarah D. Wolff, "The State of Lending in America and its Impact on US Households," Center for Responsible Lending, 2013, <u>http://www.responsiblelending.org/state-of-lending/reports/13-</u> <u>Cumulative-Impact.pdf</u>.
- 25 "Improving Access to Early Childhood Education," Rand Corporation, undated, <u>http://www.rand.org/capabilities/</u> <u>solutions/improving-access-to-early-childhood-education.html</u>.
- 26 Sarah Treuhaft, Angela Glover Blackwell, and Manuel Pastor, "America's Tomorrow: Equity is the Superior Growth Model," PolicyLink, 2011, <u>http://www.policylink.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>SUMMIT\_FRAMING\_SUMMARY\_WEB.PDF.</u>

- 27 "Unequal Opportunities in Education," Annie E Casey Foundation, 2006, <u>http://www.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-racemattersEDUCATION-2006.pdf</u>.
- 28 Laura Sullivan, Tatjana Meschede, Lars Dietrich, Thomas Shapiro, Amy Traub, Catherine Ruetschlin and Tamara Draut, "The Racial Wealth Gap: Why Policy Matters," Institute for Assets and Social Policy, Brandeis University and Demos, 2015, <u>http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/</u> <u>RacialWealthGap\_1.pdf</u>.
- 29 Ben Casselman, "Race Gap Narrows in College Enrollment, but Not in Graduation," Five Thirty Eight, April 30, 2014, <u>http://</u> <u>fivethirtyeight.com/features/race-gap-narrows-in-college-</u> <u>enrollment-but-not-in-graduation/</u>.
- 30 Matt Bruenig, "White High School Dropouts Have More Wealth Than Black And Hispanic College Graduates," Demos, September 23, 2014, <u>http://www.demos.org/blog/9/23/14/</u> white-high-school-dropouts-have-more-wealth-Black-andhispanic-college-graduates.
- 31 Angela Glover Blackwell, Stewart Kwoh, and Manuel Pastor, Uncommon Common Ground: Race and America's Future, New York: W.W. Norton & Co, 2010.
- 32 United States Department of Justice Civil Rights Division, Investigation of the Ferguson Police Department, March 4, 2015, http://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/opa/press-releases/ attachments/2015/03/04/ferguson\_police\_department\_report.pdf.
- 33 Ibid.
- Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights et al., "Not Just a Ferguson Problem: How Traffic Courts Drive Inequality in California,"
  2015, <u>http://www.lccr.com/wp-content/uploads/Not-Just-a-Ferguson-Problem-How-Traffic-Courts-Drive-Inequality-in-California-4.8.15.pdf.</u>
- 35 Shaila Dewan, "Drivers License Suspensions Create a Cycle of Debt," New York Times, April 14, 2015, <u>http://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2015/04/15/us/with-drivers-license-suspensions-a-cycle-of-debt.html?\_r=0</u>.
- 36 Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights et al., "Not Just a Ferguson Problem."
- 37 Jacquelyn Boggess, Low-Income Fathers and Child Support Debt: A Primer for Financial Literacy and Fatherhood Service Providers, Center for Family Policy and practice, accessed January 9, 2015, <u>http://cffpp.org/publications/Child%20Support%20Debt%20</u> 2011.pdf.
- 38 Jacquelyn Boggess, Anne Price, and Nino Rodriguez, What We Want to Give Our Kids: How Child Support Debt Can Diminish Wealth Building Opportunities for Struggling Black Fathers and Their Families (Madison, WI: Center for Family Policy and Practice and Oakland, CA: The Insight Center for Community Economic Development, 2014), http://cffpp.org/publications/ whatwewanttogiveourkids.pdf.

- 39 Jacquelyn Boggess, Low-Income Fathers and Child Support Debt: A Primer for Financial Literacy and Fatherhood Service Providers, Center for Family Policy and Practice, accessed January 9, 2015, <u>http://cffpp.org/publications/Child%20Support%20Debt%20</u> 2011.pdf.
- 40 Boggess, Price and Rodriguez, What We Want to Give Our Kids.
- 41 The Supreme Court held on June 20, 2011 that the year-long incarceration of a South Carolina man for failure to pay child support violated the Constitution because adequate safeguards had not been in place to ensure that his failure to pay was willful. See Turner v. Rogers, 564 U.S. \_\_\_, 131 S. Ct. 2507 (2011).
- 42 Boggess, Price and Rodriguez, What We Want to Give Our Kids.
- 43 Jacquelyn Boggess, "Low Income Fathers and Child Support Debt."
- 44 "Interest on Child Support Arrears," National Conference of State Legislatures, <u>http://www.ncsl.org/research/human-</u> <u>services/interest-on-child-support-arrears.aspx</u>.
- 45 Boggess, Price and Rodriguez, What We Want to Give Our Kids.
- 46 "Black Life Spans Shorter than White's, USA," *Medical News Today*, February 28, 2012, <u>http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/</u> <u>articles/242252.php</u>.
- 47 S. R. Collins, P. W. Rasmussen, M. M. Doty, and S. Beutel, *The Rise in Health Care Coverage and Affordability Since Health Reform Took Effect*, The Commonwealth Fund, January 2015, <u>http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/jan/biennial-health-insurance-survey</u>.
- 48 Rachel Garfield, Anthony Damico, Jessica Stephens, and Saman Rouhani "The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States that Do Not Expand Medicaid—An Update," Kaiser Family Foundation, April 17 2015, <u>http://kff.org/health-reform/issuebrief/the-coverage-gap-uninsured-poor-adults-in-states-that-donot-expand-medicaid-an-update/</u>.
- 49 Shefali Luthra, "Medical Debt Still a Problem under Health Law — Despite Protections," *Kaiser Health News*, February 4, 2015, <u>http://khn.org/news/medical-debt-still-a-problem-under-health-law-despite-protections/</u>.
- 50 "Financial Health and Financial Stress in Human Services," Financial Health Institute, December 19, 2014, <u>http://www.financialhealthinstitute.com/Financial-Health-Topics/Financial-Health-Financial-Stress-in-Human-Services/</u>.
- 51 Laura Choi, "Financial Stress and its Physical Effects on Individuals and Communities," *Community Development Investment Review*, 5.3 (2009): 120-122, <u>http://www.frbsf.org/</u> <u>community-development/files/choi.pdf</u>.
- 52 N.E. Adler, J. Stewart, et al., "Reaching for a Healthier Life: Facts on Socioeconomic Status and Health in the U.S.," The John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation Research Network on Socioeconomic Status and Health, 2007.

- 53 Lewis Brown, Jr. and Heather McCulloch, "Building an Equitable Tax Code: A Primer for Advocates," PolicyLink, <u>http://www.policylink.org/find-resources/library/building-an-equitable-tax-code</u>.
- 54 Ezra Levin et al., *From Upside Down to Right Side Up: Redeploying* \$540 Billion in Federal Spending to Help All Families Save, Invest, and Build Wealth (Washington, DC: CFED, 2014), 6, <u>http://cfed.org/assets/pdfs/Upside\_Down\_to\_Right-Side\_Up\_2014.pdf</u>.
- 55 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Major Tax Expenditures in the Individual Income Tax System," May 2013.
- 56 Levin et al., Upside Down to Right Side Up: Redeploying \$540 Billion in Federal Spending to Help All Families.
- 57 Benjamin H. Harris and Daniel Baneman, "Who Itemizes Deductions?" *Tax Notes* (Washington, DC: Tax Policy Center, 2011), 345, <u>http://www.urban.org/uploadedpdf/1001486-Who-Itemizes-Deductions</u>.
- 58 Craig Copeland, "Employment-Based Retirement Plan Participation: Geographic Differences and Trends," Issue Brief 378, 2012, <u>http://www.ebri.org/pdf/briefspdf/EBRI\_IB\_11-2012\_No378\_RetParticip.pdf.</u>
- 59 Robert R. Callis and Melissa Kresin, *Residential Vacancies and* Homeownership in the First Quarter 2014, U.S. Census Bureau News (Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau, 2014), 9, <u>http://</u> www.census.gov/housing/hvs/files/currenthvspress.pdf.
- 60 Craig Copeland, "Employment-Based Retirement Plan Participation." These statistics do not include traditional or Roth IRAs.
- 61 Jesse Bricker, et al., "Changes in U.S. Family Finances from 2007 to 2010: Evidence from the Survey of Consumer Finances," *Federal Reserve Bulletin*, vol. 98, no. 2 (Washington, DC: Board of Governors for the Federal Reserve System, 2012), 29, <u>http:// www.federalreserve.gov/pubs/bulletin/2012/pdf/scf12.pdf</u>.
- 62 "United States Census Poverty Overview 2013," <u>http://www.census.gov/hhes/www/poverty/about/overview/</u>.
- 63 Alicia Atkinson and Jeremie Greer, "Gaining and Retaining Employment," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2015, <u>http://cfed.org/assets/pdfs/Gaining and Retaining</u> <u>Employment.pdf</u>.
- 64 "The Cara Program," http://www.thecaraprogram.org/.
- 65 "Bank On San Francisco," San Francisco Office of Financial Empowerment, <u>http://sfofe.org/programs/bank-on</u>.
- 66 Jonathan Mintz, "New National Effort to Help Unbanked and Underbanked Adults: Bank On 2.0," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2013, <u>http://cfed.org/blog/inclusiveeconomy/</u> <u>new national effort to help unbanked and underbanked</u> <u>adults bank on 20/</u>.
- 67 Saran Chenven and Carolyn Schulte, "The Power of Rent Reporting Pilot: A Credit Building Strategy," Credit Builders Alliance, 2015, <u>http://creditbuildersalliance.org/sites/default/</u> <u>files/CBA%20Power%20of%20Rent%20Reporting%20</u> <u>Pilot%20White%20Paper\_0.pdf</u>.

- 68 Ibid.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 "Best Practices in Latino Asset Building: Highlights of Community Development Corporations in the San Francisco Bay Area," National Association for Latino Community Asset Builders, <u>http://nalcab.org/webdocs/nalcab\_bayarea\_best\_practice.pdf</u>.
- 71 "Building Economic Security in America's Cities: New Municipal Strategies for Asset Building and Financial Empowerment," Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2011, <u>http://cfed.org/assets/pdfs/BuildingEconomicSecurityInAmericasCities.pdf</u>.
- 72 "Community Loan Center: Affordable Small Dollar Loans," Texas Community Capital, <u>http://www.tccapital.org/community-loan-</u> <u>center-of-texas.html</u>.
- 73 Sullivan et al., "The Racial Wealth Gap: Why Policy Matters."
- 74 Erica Williams and Anne W. Mitchell, *The Status of Early Care and Education in the States*, Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2004, <u>http://www.iwpr.org/publications/pubs/the-status-of-early-care-and-education-in-the-states</u>.
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Kasey Wiedrich et al., *Financial Education and Account Access Among Elementary Students* (Washington, D.C.: Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2014) 30.
- 77 Tennessee Promise, http://tennesseepromise.gov/.
- 78 See Joshua Angrist, Daniel Lang, and Philip Oreopoulos. "Incentives and Services for College Achievement: Evidence from a Randomized Trial." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 1, 1 (January 2009): 136-163; Eric Bettinger and Rachel Baker, "The Effects of Student Coaching in College: An Evaluation of a Randomized Experiment in Student Mentoring," National Bureau of Economic Research, March 2011; and Andrea Finlay and Connie Flanagan, "Making Educational Progress: Links to Civic Engagement During the Transition to Adulthood," Center for Information and Research on Civic Learning and Engagement, September 2009, <u>http://www. civicyouth.org/PopUps/WorkingPapers/WP\_67\_Finley\_ Flanagan.pdf</u>.
- 79 Office of the Press Secretary, FACT SHEET: "White House Unveils America's College Promise Proposal: Tuition-Free Community College for Responsible Students," White House, January 9, 2015, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/01/09/fact-sheet-white-house-unveils-america-s-college-promise-proposal-tuitio.</u>
- 80 Ibid.
- 81 Min Zhan and Michael Sherraden, "Assets and Liabilities, Educational Expectations, and Children's College Degree Attainment," *Children and Youth Services Review* 33, no. 6 (2011): 846-854.
- 82 Ibid.

- 83 Margaret M. Clancy, Michael Sherraden, and Sondra G. Beverly, "College Savings Plans: A Platform for Inclusive and Progressive Child Development Accounts," Center for Social Development, George Warren Brown School of Social Work, 2015, <u>http://csd.</u> wustl.edu/Publications/Documents/PB15-07.pdf.
- 84 "American Dream Accounts Act," Opportunity Nation, http:// opportunitynation.org/legislative-priorities/american-dreamaccounts-act/?utm\_source=Opportunity+Nation+Updates&u tm\_campaign=839e0a5400-ADA\_DROP\_DORP\_3\_10\_ 2015&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_8e2caa9d44-839e0a5400-171927509.
- 85 Colorado General Assembly, House Bill 14-1061, 69<sup>th</sup> General Assembly, 2<sup>nd</sup> sess. <u>http://www.leg.state.co.us/clics/clics2014a/</u> <u>csl.nsf/fsbillcont3/F26528F6451383A287257C4A007189AA?o</u> <u>pen&file=1061\_01.pdf</u>.
- 86 Office of the U.S. Attorneys, "Fugitive Safe Surrender," United States Department of Justice, <u>http://www.justice.gov/usao/</u> <u>priority-areas/violent-crime-prevention/fugitive-safe-surrender</u>.
- 87 Jerry DeMarco, "NJ 'Fugitive Safe Surrender' Sets Record: 4,587 Turn Themselves In," Cliffview Pilot.com, November 12, 2013, <u>http://cliffviewpilot.com/nj-fugitive-safe-surrender-sets-record-4587-turn-themselves-in/</u>.
- 88 Pamela Foohey, "Child Support and (In)ability to Pay: The Case for the Cost Shares Model," *UC Davis Journal of Juvenile Law & Policy* 13:1 (2009): 35-97.
- 89 "Child Support Guideline Models By State," National Conference of State Legislatures, <u>http://www.ncsl.org/research/humanservices/guideline-models-by-state.aspx</u>.
- 90 Foohey, Pamela, "Child Support and (In)ability to Pay: The Case for the Cost Shares Model."
- 91 Rebecca May, "The Effect of Child Support and Criminal Justice Systems on Low-Income Noncustodial Parents," Center on Fathers, Families and Public Policy, undated, <u>http://www.cffpp.org/publications/CFFPP\_MayChildSup0406b.pdf</u>.
- 92 See 42 U.S.C. 608(a)(3)(A), cited in Jacquelyne Boggess, "Low Income Fathers and Child Support Debt: A Primer for Financial Literacy and Fatherhood Service Providers, Center for Family Policy and Practice, 2010, <u>http://cffpp.org/publications/</u> <u>Child%20Support%20Debt%202011.pdf</u>.
- 93 <u>http://www.childrensdefense.org/library/PovertyReport/</u> EndingChildPovertyNow.html.
- 94 "Child Support 101.2: Collecting and Distributing Support," National Conference of State Legislatures, <u>http://www.ncsl.org/</u> <u>research/human-services/enforcement-collecting-and-</u> <u>distributing-support.aspx</u>.
- 95 "State Child Support Agencies with Debt Compromise Policies," Office of Child Support Enforcement. <u>http://www.acf.hhs.gov/</u> <u>programs/css/state-child-support-agencies-with-debt-</u> <u>compromise-policies-map</u>.
- 96 Pamela Foohey, "Child Support and (In)ability to Pay: The Case for the Cost Shares Model."

- 97 Kansas Department for Children and Families, "Child Support Savings Incentive Program Description," <u>http://www.dcf.ks.gov/</u> <u>services/CSS/Documents/</u>
- 98 "Child Support 101.2: Collecting and Distributing Support."
- 99 Keith L. Rolland, "Clarifi Offers Financial Services at Health Centers, Adds Coaching and Mentoring," Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, 2015, <u>https://www.phil.frb.org/communitydevelopment/publications/cascade/87/07\_clarifi-offersfinancial-services-at-health-centers-adds-coaching-mentoring.</u>
- 100 "Your Money, Your Goals: A Financial Empowerment Toolkit for Social Services Programs," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 2015, <u>http://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201407</u> <u>cfpb\_your-money-your-goals\_toolkit\_english.pdf</u>.
- 101 "CFPB Launches Nationwide Effort to Provide Financial Education and Tools to Low-Income Consumers," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 2014, <u>http://www.</u> <u>consumerfinance.gov/newsroom/cfpb-launches-nationwide-</u> <u>effort-to-provide-financial-education-and-tools-to-low-income-</u> <u>consumers/</u>.
- 102 Kellie Perkins, National Association of Community Health Centers, personal communication, July 22, 2015.
- 103 Robert Pear, "New Rules to Limit Tactics on Hospitals' Fee Collections, *New York Times*, January 11, 2015, <u>http://www. nytimes.com/2015/01/12/us/politics/new-rules-to-limittactics-on-hospitals-fee-collections.html.</u>
- 104 Shafali Luthra, "Medical Debt Still a Problem Under Health Law Despite Protections," *Kaiser Health News,* December 4, 2015, <u>http://kaiserhealthnews.org/news/medical-debt-still-a-</u> <u>problem-under-health-law-despite-protections/</u>.
- 105 Harris and Baneman, "Who Itemizes Deductions?"
- 106 "Policy Basics: The Earned Income Tax Credit," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, August 20, 2015, <u>http://www. cbpp.org/cms/?fa=view&id=2505.</u>
- 107 "Taxation and the Family: What is the Child Tax Credit, Tax Policy Center, January 12, 2013, <u>http://www.taxpolicycenter.</u> <u>org/briefing-book/key-elements/family/ctc.cfm</u>.
- 108 Chuck Marr, Bryann DaSilva, and Arloc Sherman, "Letting Key Provisions of Working-Family Tax Credits Expire Would Push 16 Million People Into or Deeper Into Poverty," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 20, 2015, <u>http://www. cbpp.org/research/letting-key-provisions-of-working-familytax-credits-expire-would-push-16-millionpeople?fa=view&id=4228.</u>
- 109 Chuck Marr, Chye-Ching Huang, "Strengthening the EITC for Childless Workers Would Promote Work and Reduce Poverty," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated February 20, 2015, <u>http://www.cbpp.org/cms/index.cfm?fa=view&id=3991.</u>

110 Ibid.

- 111 Will Fischer and Chye-Ching Huang, "Mortgage Interest Deduction is Ripe for Reform: Conversion to Tax Credit Could Raise Revenue and Make Subsidy More Effective and Fairer," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, revised June 2013.
- 112 Barbara Sard and Will Fisher, "Key Features of a Federal Renters' Tax Credit," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated May 11, 2015, <u>http://www.cbpp.org/research/ housing/key-features-of-a-federal-renters-tax-credit</u>.
- 113 Benjamin H. Harris, C. Eugene Steuerle, and Amanda Eng,"New Perspectives on Homeownership Tax Incentives," Tax Notes/Special Report, December 23, 2013.
- 114 Camille Busette and Jordan Eizenga, "A Small Change to the Saver's Credit Can Go a Long Way: Low- and Moderate-income Families Need Help Building Wealth," Center for American Progress, January 2012, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/tax-reform/report/2012/01/10/10872/</u> <u>a-small-change-to-the-savers-credit-can-go-a-long-way/</u>.
- 115 "Aligning the Means and Ends: How to Improve Federal Student Aid and Increase College Access and Success," The Institute for College Access and Success, 2013, <u>http://ticas.</u> <u>org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/pub/TICAS\_RADD\_White</u> <u>Paper.pdf.</u>
- 116 Elliot Shreur and Rachel Black, "Connecting Tax Time to Financial Security: Designing Public Policy with Evidence from the Field," New America Foundation, February 25, 2014, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/asset-building/connecting</u>-taxtime-to-financial-security/.
- 117 Justin King, "Rep. Jose Serrano Introduced the 'Financial Security Credit Act of 2013," New America Foundation, August 1, 2013, <u>https://www.stlouisfed.org/publications/</u> <u>bridges/winter-20112012/rebuilding-household-balance-</u> <u>sheets-ray-bosharas-testimony-to-the-us-senate</u>.
- 118 David Newville and Reid Cramer, "A Citizen's Guide to the Aspire Act," New America Foundation, October 1, 2007, <u>http://www.newamerica.org/asset-building/a-citizens-guide-to-the-aspire-act/</u>.
- 119 Rep. Joseph Crowley, "Building Better Savings, Building Brighter Futures: Putting the Pieces Together to Ensure that all Americans Can Save for Today and for Tomorrow," <u>http://</u> <u>crowley.house.gov/sites/crowley.house.gov/files/Building%20</u> <u>Better%20Savings,%20Building%20Brighter%20Futures\_0.pdf.</u>
- 120 Christian E. Weller and Sam Ungar, "The Universal Savings Credit," Center for American Progress, July 19, 2013, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/</u> report/2013/07/19/70058/the-universal-savings-credit/.
- 121 The priorities listed were developed by the Tax Alliance for Economic Mobility, a national coalition of organizations working towards equitable tax reform, which is co-chaired by PolicyLink.

## Author Biographies

#### **Christopher Brown**

Christopher Brown is director of the financial security program at PolicyLink, which works to promote local, state, and nationwide strategies and policies that enhance economic mobility. He serves as the co-chair of the Tax Alliance for Economic Mobility, a national coalition focused on equitable tax reform. He has worked as senior policy staff on Capitol Hill, and has led policy efforts at the state, federal, and international levels.

#### Lisa Robinson

Lisa Robinson is an independent researcher and writer whose work addresses diverse public policy and social justice issues. She has authored reports, policy briefs, and case studies that highlight promising practices in financial empowerment, community policing, and racial equity. Prior to her consulting career, she served as an urban planner with the City of Oakland, California.

### **PolicyLink**

#### Lifting Up What Works®

#### Headquarters

1438 Webster Street Suite 303 Oakland, CA 94612 t 510 663-2333 f 510 663-9684

#### Communications

55 West 39th Street 11th Floor New York, NY 10018 t 212 629-9570

#### Washington, DC Office

1200 18th Street, NW Suite 200 Washington, DC 20036

#### **Los Angeles Office** 1000 North Alameda Street 2nd Floor Los Angeles, CA 90012

#### www.policylink.org

Facebook: /PolicyLink Twitter: @policylink